Minutes of the 2008 AGM of the Abingdon Society of Bell Ringers

18th March 2008 in St Helen’s Ringing Chamber

Present:  Charles Miller (chair), John Dowling (minute taker), Tim Pett, Mark Walker, 

Angela Smith, Bill Bailey, Reg Sidlow, Carole Sidlow, Helen Beaumont, Hugh Bishop, Kevin Beer, Brian Read, Susan Read, David Edwards, Clive Sparling, Catriona Shearer.

1. Appointments of Minutes taker:  John Dowling agreed to do this.

2. Apologies:  received from Chris Bennett, Peter Heritage, Martin Crick, Fiona Brocklehurst, Margaret Brock, Priscilla Morris.

3. The minutes of the 2007 AGM were considered.  

Subject to amendment of the spelling of Peter Heritage’s surname, the minutes were accepted.

4. Matters arising:   

(a) With reference to the payment of individual subscriptions to the Guild, John proposed that the tower fund pay those for students.  This was agreed.

(b)
There had been no progress in drafting a leaflet for wedding couples.  Charles Miller explained that he invites couples to the Church ahead of the wedding to familiarise themselves with the arrangements and this would be a good opportunity to raise the subject of bells for the wedding.  He was thanked for this offer.
It was also agreed to obtain a list of all weddings from the Church administrator.
   







Action: Tim
(c)
John had not progressed the list of key-holders.  He will do this and provide a copy to the Church office.










Action: John     

(d) Hugh had not installed a Log Book recording maintenance or work done on/in the tower at St Nicolas.  This is a Health and Safety requirement, but may have to await a suitable place to store it.          

Action: Hugh                 
  



5. Officers’ reports:
These had been circulated in advance of the meeting and were received as written.

a) The Tower Captain of St Helen:  nothing further was added, although John Dowling highlighted that Helen had achieved four firsts during the year and the tower had recorded a first with the nylon clapper.  Discussion of the format of ringing and practices was taken later.

b) The Tower Captain of St Nicolas:  Further to this report, it was agreed that the practices at St Nicolas provided an opportunity for learners to progress onto six bell methods.  They should be encouraged to attend, as should we all to support them – and for our own development.

c) The Treasurer:  Sue Read highlighted the key points from her report.  Those and the ensuing discussion included the following:

· Peal fees are £30 (£3 per rope).

· The Ringers’ fund had made a small surplus for the year.

· Agreed a £100 donation to the OD bell fund.

· The cost of the Board to commemorate the main donors to the bells project should be sought from the Bell Fund (in the same way as the peal board).  Susan agreed to approach the Church.
   







Action: Susan   

· The wedding ringing form should be amended to facilitate those ringers making individual gift aid donations to the ODBF.
    







Action: Susan   

d) Quarter Peal and Peal report:  there were no comments or additions.  Brian highlighted that the year had been more successful than the previous year.  He was thanked for keeping the records.
e) Steeple Keeper St Helen:  Mark had nothing to add to his report.  Discussions on it included the following points:
· The Church should be approached to pay (from the Church Fund) the cost of the annual contract for maintenance of the bells (alongside that of St Nicolas).  Mark suggested this was likely to be in the range £120 to £150 per year.  Charles asked that John write to him so that he could put the proposal to the DCC. 
            







Action: John

· The cleaning rota system should be maintained.

· We should pursue trying to obtain a Gold award for the Tower Maintenance Award scheme.  As the next step, Mark was asked to obtain quotes from a blacksmith for a handrail (either on the inside or outside of the staircase - to go to the bell chamber)










Action: Mark

· Rain is entering the stairwell through the broken window.  Mark is awaiting a response from the fabric committee on this.


f) Steeple Keeper St Nicolas: Reg read out his report.  This can now be found on the website.  Discussions on this included the following:
· Nothing more had been heard about a phone mast in the tower.

· Hugh will speak again to the Churchwarden(s) about redecoration of the ringing chamber and installing coat-hooks.

· The bell frame should be painted professionally – Hugh is obtaining details of what is necessary from Whites.

· Kevin volunteered to lead a spring clean of the bell chamber, which is very dirty.  While a heavy-duty vacuum may be useful for this, a “Vax” may be more manageable.  Kevin will pursue this with Hugh and Reg.










Action: Kevin

g) Hand Bell Activity report:  Susan Read briefly reviewed the report.  There were no issues on it.  She confirmed that any donations made to the handbell ringers for performances are credited to the ringers’ fund.
h) Training report:  Kevin Beer briefly reviewed the report.  He confirmed he would be updating the Child Protection registrations (to include John).

Action: Kevin

Tim suggested that the learners be encouraged to attend Sunday ringing and Tuesday practices as soon as they were able to handle a bell reasonably well.  This was agreed.  Kevin was thanked for the work he (and the regular helpers) put in to these practices.

6. Election of Officers:
The agenda had included a list of officers, all of whom had indicated a willingness to stand again.

There were no other candidates.  Angela proposed that all the officers be re-elected, which was seconded by Clive and agreed unanimously.  They are:

	Office
	Holder

	Tower Captain St Helen
	John Dowling

	Tower Captain St Nicolas
	Hugh Bishop

	Deputy Tower Captain St Helen
	Mark Walker

	Deputy Tower Captain St Nicolas
	Bill Bailey

	Treasurer
	Susan Read

	Hand Bell Leader
	Susan Read

	Ringing Master St Nicolas
	Bill Bailey

	Tower Secretary
	Tim Pett

	Steeple Keeper St Helen’s
	Mark Walker

	Steeple Keeper St Nicolas
	Reg Sidlow

	Teaching Team Leader
	Kevin Beer

	Weddings Organiser
	Helen Beaumont

	¼ Peal Organiser
	Brian Read

	Cleaning Organiser
	Mark & Reg

	Web Master
	Brian Read


7. Events:

(a) Anniversary of Bell dedication


Kevin kindly agreed to host a barbecue on 27 July.  Ringing to be decided.

(b) 2008 and 2009 outings


Bill confirmed he is organising the 2008 outing to Northampton on 7 June.

Kevin confirmed he would be organising a learners’ outing in 2008 – no details yet.


There was no volunteer to organise the 2009 outing.  John agreed to see if someone would volunteer outside the meeting.










Action: John

(c) Christmas Dinner

Agreed target December 9th.  However there was no consensus on a venue, so this will need to be pursued outside the meeting.

(d) Guild and Branch events


These are advertised on the relevant websites – and Tim circulates notes by e-mail.  There is a Guild 8 bell striking competition on 5 May.  John enquired about potential ringers for this and will follow this up outside the meeting.










Action: John

8. Complaint(s) (about the extra ringing):

John explained that there had been complaints (as those present knew) about the extra ringing (the advanced practices on Monday evenings).  He reflected that a lot of people had donated time and / or money to the bells restoration.  This had included grants to make the ringing more accessible for all.  Our view is that the ringing falls within the terms of the Faculty.

In discussions on this, there was full support for continuing with this extra ringing.  We had already made some concessions: a further concession would be to try to avoid ringing any three evenings in a row (having a Sunday quarter before an advanced practice then a St Nicolas practice), but no-one felt further concessions should be made.  We had turned down a request to ring from the Branch, which was disappointing, as they had supported the restoration funds.  Angela also commented that some parishioners had reflected about the bells not being heard so widely, a point supported by Reg.

Charles explained that discussions were ongoing with the complainant.  He did not wish the bells to become a divisive issue, so was not going to canvas opinions.  He planned to meet again with the complainant and John in April to review how the new pattern of ringing was being received and how the concessions already made were regarded.

9. Election of New Members:
Kevin proposed that Catriona Shearer and Rachel Shearer be elected members of the Society.  This was seconded by Susan and agreed unanimously.

10.  Any other business:

Martin’s note had been circulated before the meeting (for which he was thanked in his absence) and this was discussed.  These discussions included the following points:

· There was general consensus that Sunday ringing should be regarded as a performance.  We should aim to ring methods which we could strike well;

· Adoption of a mentor was a matter of personal choice;

· It can be more difficult to give criticism in a supportive and friendly way than to receive it;

· Letting the ringing settle into rounds – before a touch and afterwards – was generally a good idea, especially for Sunday performances;

· We should encourage development of striking and method skills by building up experience on 6 bell ringing (at St Nicolas);

· We should pursue the possibility of simulator sessions;

· John Harrison gives talks on striking and this may be worth pursuing.

It was agreed that discussions should continue outside the meeting, for example on the issue of how we should extend our repertoire – between more diverse methods and extending the methods onto ten bells.

The meeting closed at 21:15.

[Note: since the meeting the date of the next AGM has been set as TBC (7th April?) 2009.]

PAGE  
2

